Public Document Pack

ROYAL BOROUGH OF WINDSOR & MAIDENHEAD STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL ON RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

Now Washington Windsor & Maidenhead

will meet on Tuesday, 17th March, 2020

at 6.00 pm

MAIDENHEAD GURDWARA

Item	Subject	Page No.
1.	Welcome	-
2.	Apologies for Absence	-
3.	Reflection	-
4.	Minutes of Meeting on 19/11/19	3 - 6
5.	Membership Update	7 - 8
6.	Budget Update	Verbal Report
7.	Reflections on recent Ofsted and SIAMS reports	9 - 18
8.	Feedback from RE Network Meetings	Verbal Report
9.	Update on the Pan-Berkshire Hub and Westhill Project	19 - 20
10.	Feedback on GCSE/A Level Results	Verbal Report
11.	NASACRE AGM	Verbal Report
12.	Items for next SACRE newsletter	Verbal Report
13.	Forward Plan for SACRE	Verbal Report
14.	Any other Business	-
15.	 Dates of Future Meetings Tuesday 7th July 2020 at 6pm, venue TBC Tuesday 10th November 2020 at 6pm, venue TBC Tuesday 9th March 2021 at 6pm, venue TBC 	-

Members of the Press and Public are welcome to attend this meeting. Mark Beeley - Democratic Services - 01628 796345 Issued: 9th March 2020

In the event of the fire alarm sounding or other emergency, please leave the building quickly and calmly by the nearest exit. Do not stop to collect personal belongings and do not re-enter the building until told to do so by a member of staff.

ROYAL BOROUGH OF WINDSOR AND MAIDENHEAD

STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL ON RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

19 November 2019

PRESENT: Richard Rhodes, Chris Sayers, Michael Gammage (Chairman), Karen Butler (Vice-Chairman), Saghir Ahmed, Louise Ceska, Rev Margaret Dudley, Deborah Firth, Ila Gangotra, Hilary Harris, Barbara Meaney, Ravinder Singh Zandu, Anthony Lewis, Darvey Chesterfield-Terry and Councillor Donna Stimson.

Officers in attendance: Mark Beeley, Shilpa Manek and Anne Andrews.

ACTION

1 Welcome

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and asked those present to introduce themselves.

2 Appointment of Chair and Vice Chair for 19-20

The clerk informed members that a new Chairman and Vice Chairman would need to be appointed for the rest of the municipal year.

Councillor Stimpson nominated Michael Gammage, which was seconded by Ila Gangotra and unanimously agreed by other members.

RESOLVED – That Michael Gammage was confirmed as Chairman of SACRE for 2019-20.

Louise Ceska nominated Karen Butler to be Vice Chairman, which was seconded by Barbara Meaney and unanimously agreed by other members.

RESOLVED – That Karen Butler was confirmed as the Vice Chairman of SACRE for 2019-20.

3 Apologies For Absence

Apologies for absence were received from Reverend Sally Lynch and Clive Haines.

4 Minutes of Meeting on 16/07/19

The minutes of the meeting held on 16th July 2019 were agreed, providing a few amendments:

- Anne Andrews was added to the list of people in attendance at the meeting
- Changing of the wording in item 7 to clarify that Altwood had previously received an "outstanding rating when inspected by SIAMS".

All matters arising were resolved.

Once the minutes had been approved, Saghir Ahmed gave a reflection.

5 Membership Update

The Chairman explained that at the last meeting there had been agreement to

invite a representative from the Humanist community. He had asked Windsor Humanists, and Anthony Lewis was interested in being part of the SACRE membership.

Anthony Lewis introduced himself and gave members an insight into who he was and how he got into Humanism. He said that he had been into schools and spoken at events, including being on BBC Radio Berkshire. Humanism was about treating others how you wanted to be treated and their methodology involved using science and reason to explore the world. Humanists put faith in human reasoning and do not rely on the metaphysical.

Anthony Lewis said that Secularism, which was a branch of Humanism, was more of a political movement and followed the five British values; belief in democracy, freedom of expression, mutual respect and tolerance. There was freedom of all religions or no religions, with no favoured theology. However, the political movement aspect was the biggest difference.

ACTION – SACRE members voted to co-opt Anthony Lewis as a Humanist representative.

The Chairman thanked Anthony Lewis and introduced Farther Darcy Chesterfield-Terry and Richard Rhodes to the meeting, who had both also recently joined SACRE as members.

It was asked what was happening with the appointment of a representative from the Baptist Church, which the Chairman confirmed was still vacant.

Councillor Stimpson raised the possibility of having other councillors attend SACRE.

The Chairman informed members about the Commission on Faith Education, which had spent two years trying to discover what the future of RE in schools would look like. He explained that he recently attended a meeting of the Religious Education Council, where there was unanimous support for the report and the findings presented.

Anne Andrews followed up on this and said that some schools had already begun to implement certain aspects of the report. She believed that RE would rise up the agenda of schools and there would be significant change at grassroots level.

6 Budget Update

This item was deferred to the next meeting due to Clive Haines being unable to attend.

7 Feedback from Hub meeting and update on Westhill project

Karen Butler gave members an update on the above titled item. At the last meeting, there was discussion around the Westhill bid, money which would benefit schools and give them the opportunity to invite speakers to come in. There was also a discussion about filming, and possibly giving students the opportunity to be part of interviews. The next hub meeting would take place next week, in which there would be a discussion of the first filming session which took place at Maidenhead Synagogue. She was impressed when she saw the video.

Anne Andrews said that the filming was done by a former RE teacher, who was now a professional film maker, and that they would like to use it as a teaching

material. There would be around 6 films which would be spread across the area with different religious venues hosting each film.

ACTION – Anne Andrews to send link of video so that members could watch it.

8 Feedback for RE meetings

Anne Andrews said that there had recently been a 'Teach Meet', where the quality of ideas discussed was very good. They looked at techniques to get children to remember things and ensure effective revision. She confirmed that she would look to organise another one next term.

9 Initial GCSE/A level results

The Chairman said that results had not yet been released, but would be circulated to members once they had been.

ACTION - Clive Haines to circulate results to members.

10 Feedback from Ofsted reports

The Chairman explained that any reports of interest to SACRE would be discussed at the meeting.

Anne Andrews said that there had been some examples of schools nationally that needed improvement due to not meeting the requirements for RE. However, RE was becoming more of a focus for Ofsted and the numbers attending RE network meetings was going up, which was good to see.

11 Feedback from SIAMS

Karen Butler said that members should look at SIAMS reports, and that a number of schools in the borough had received good reports that should be known about and acknowledged.

Anne Andrews commented that she knew of one school where RE was the only thing that stopped the school from being 'inadequate', as it did not have a vision that staff could talk about.

The Chairman said that SIAMS reports would be good to read in advance of meetings so that they could be discussed.

12 Draft of Annual Report

Anne Andrews informed members that she had been back through previous minutes to ensure she had not missed anything.

The Chairman asked whether councillors who were previously part of SACRE had written to the Prime Minister, as was discussed at a previous meeting. Anne Andrews said that SACRE encouraged them to but was not aware of any response.

The Chairman informed members to pass on any comments of the Annual Report by email, after which it would be finalised and submitted by the Chairman, Vice Chairman and Anne Andrews, and would not be on the next

agenda.

The email newsletter was discussed, which was a useful resource. Any contributions to the newsletter would be gratefully received.

13 Dates of Future Meetings

It was agreed that the next meeting of SACRE would take place at Maidenhead Gurdwara, which would be organised by Ravinder Singh Zandu.

The meeting would take place on Tuesday 17th March 2020, starting at 6pm. There would potentially be an opportunity to go on a tour of the Guardwara before the meeting, details of this would be circulated nearer the time.

ACTION – Ravinder Singh Zandu to organise the venue for the next meeting, with Darcy Chesterfield-Terry providing the reflection.

Members thanked Hilary Harris for organising the meeting at Maidenhead Synagogue and Karen Butler for providing food and refreshments.

The meeting, which began at 6.00 pm, ended at 7.20 pm

Agenda Item 5

RBWM SACRE Membership – March 2020			
Group A - Christian denominations	s and other religions		
The Free Churches - 3 Rev Margaret Dudley (Methodist)			
	Clare Theobalds (King's Church International)		
	Vacancy (Baptist)		
The Roman Catholic Church - 1	Barbara Meaney		
Hinduism - 1	Ila Gangotra		
Islam - 1	Saghir Ahmed		
Judaism - 1	Hilary Harris		
Sikhism - 1	Ravinder Singh Zandu		
Buddhist – 1	Chris Sayers		
Bahá'í - 1	Michael Gammage		
Group B - The Church of England			
The Church of England – 3	Rev Sally Lynch		
	Karen Butler		
	Fr Darcy Chesterfield-Terry		
Group C - Teacher Representative			
Key Stage 1 - 1	Deborah Firth		
Key Stage 2 - 1	Vacancy		
Key Stage 3 - 1	Vacancy		
Key Stage 4 - 1	Vacancy		
Headteacher - 1	Richard Rhodes		
Academy Representative - 1	Dr Louise Ceska		
Group D - Local Authority Represe			
Councillors - 3	Cllr Donna Stimson		
	Vacancy		
	Vacancy		
Co-opted Members			
Humanism - 1	Dr Anthony Lewis		

The SACRE Constitution states that the members of SACRE (other than co-opted members) shall be appointed by the Authority (that is, RBWM) to represent the groups above.

The SACRE Constitution was approved by SACRE in July 2019 and by the RBWM Council in October 2019.







Statutory Inspection of Anglican and Methodist Schools (SIAMS) Report

Boyne Hill Church of England Infant & Nursery School					
Address Rutland Road, Maidenhead, Berkshire, SL6 4HZ					
Date of inspection	ction 12 November 2019 Status of school Voluntary controlled infant			controlled infant	
Diocese	Oxford		URN	109969	

Overall Judgement	How effective is the school's distinctive Christian vision, established and promoted by leadership at all levels, in enabling pupils and adults to flourish?	Grade	Good
Additional Judgement	The impact of collective worship	Grade	Good

School context

Boyne Hill is an infant school with 231 pupils on roll. The largest pupil group is of White British heritage. However, a significant proportion of pupils are of Asian heritage. Many pupils speak English as an additional language. The proportion of pupils who are considered to be disadvantaged is below the national average. The proportion of pupils who have special educational needs and/or disabilities is in line with national averages. There have been no significant changes since the previous inspection.

The school's Christian vision

Rooted in our local community, together we build a welcoming sanctuary where everyone is shown love, care and respect. Inspired by Jesus, we nurture the ethos 'not to be served, but to serve' (Matthew 20:28) and our work is reflected in our motto 'Feeding body, mind and soul'.

Key findings

- The school's vision is clear, rooted in theology and underpins all relationships within the school community.
- The leadership of the school is strong. The vision of serving others is demonstrated by the headteacher in the way that she leads the school. Governors too, display this and are effective in their self-evaluation and monitoring of the school as a Church school.
- Collective worship is inclusive, invitational and is valued by all members of the school community. There are not enough opportunities for pupils to plan and lead collective worship.
- Leadership in religious education (RE) is a strength of the school. The RE curriculum is based on the pupils' own experiences and as a result, pupils make good progress.
- Pupils have an in-depth understanding of all major world faiths. Pupils' understanding of Christianity as a diverse faith is not yet fully developed.

Areas for development

- Provide pupils with more experiences to plan and lead worship, so that they feel they have ownership of it, resulting in high aspirations for all.
- Leaders and staff to develop and sustain partnerships that are more diverse so that pupils understand Christianity as a world faith.
- To disseminate the strong practice in RE, beyond the local community, so that the school's vision is embedded even further.

How effective is the school's distinctive Christian vision, established and promoted by leadership at all levels, in enabling pupils and adults to flourish?

Inspection findings

Boyne Hill is a nurturing and inclusive school where all pupils are treated as individuals. Leaders have worked tirelessly to ensure that the school is a welcoming sanctuary for all members of the community. They take their inspiration from the story of Jesus feeding the 5000. There is a shared understanding that their role is to facilitate the feeding of the body, the mind and the soul. When making decisions, leaders ensure that pupils are at the centre of their thinking. This results in most pupils flourishing. Parents recognise this too and value how their child's wellbeing is prioritised. They praise the way that the staff are committed to their child and to their family as a whole. Pupils have an in-depth understanding of what it means to serve others. As well as relating it to the Bible story, they talk openly about being like Jesus by serving others. Parents and pupils recognise that their school is a special place because they are all welcomed and are all cared for. They value the diverse backgrounds that make up the school community and relate this to being one big family. One parent said, 'The school embraces the mixture of backgrounds, celebrates the differences and that unites us.'

Leaders, including governors, are effective in their monitoring of the school as a Church school. Parents commented on how their feedback was valued and utilised to impact on the development of the school. Leaders have a thorough understanding of what it is like to be a pupil at Boyne Hill. There are positive links with the local church and parents recognise the impact that this has on their children. Similarly, links with the Diocese are strong with the school making valuable use of the training and support that is offered. Leaders are beginning to have an awareness of how they can continue to strengthen their vision by sharing their good practice with others. Leaders have ensured that the development point from the previous inspection has been achieved.

All members of the school community are treated with dignity and respect. The wide range of faiths and cultures are celebrated and, as a result, all stakeholders feel that they are treated as equals. Pupils express their joy in learning about other faiths and beliefs. They relish being able to learn from their friends. Leaders have embraced the cultural diversity of their school and as such have created a learning environment that is rich in language. As a result, many of the pupils with English as an additional language make good progress. Similarly, pupils with additional learning needs also make appropriate progress. This is because the school has a wealth of academic resources and pastoral support available to pupils and their families. In addition, leaders have ensured that the curriculum is designed to reflect the needs of the pupils. One parent said, 'The children learn without limits. The teachers teach what the children are interested in and my child feels empowered in their learning.' Pupils have experiences which develop their thinking and this impacts on their spiritual growth. The 'I wonder' boards allow pupils to ask big questions, which are insightful. Pupils know that there is never a question too silly to ask.

Pupils' behaviour is exemplary and their attendance is good. They are adamant that there is no bullying in their school. They demonstrate love, care and respect to all and know that they are forgiven for any wrongdoings. Pupils attribute this to the associated values of the school. They know that when they grow up, they want to be caring members of society who help others. They talk about how their learning superheroes have helped them to become more resilient and to never give up. All pupils engage in social action. They enthuse about 'Jeans for Genes' day and how their fundraising efforts make a difference to other children. They also understand how they make a difference in their local community. Pupils are committed to serving their community by carrying out regular litter picks. They understand that this not only helps the environment but impacts on the lives of all the residents.

Collective worship is inclusive and invitational and reflects the many different faiths of the school. Leaders talk about how worship helps their pupils' spiritual development by creating a sense of awe and wonder. Prayer is central to the life of the school and pupils engage readily in it. During collective worship, pupils are able to be still and to reflect. Pupils recognise this as being important for their wellbeing. One pupil said, 'I like to pray. It is my opportunity to talk to God and it helps me to calm down if I am frustrated. I then feel better after I have prayed.' Pupils have an age appropriate understanding of the Christian belief of God as Father, Son and Holy Spirit. They are passionate about the teachings of Jesus and stories from the Bible. They are eager to share how these relate to their own experiences and how they can learn from them. Parents comment on how their children

enthuse about the Bible stories at home too. Collective worship is well planned, well-resourced and is evaluated by pupils. The training of staff to lead worship has been prioritised. However, there are not enough ways in which pupils engage in the planning and leading of worship.

RE is held in high esteem amongst all members of the school community. The learning environment is rich in multi-faith displays and artefacts. From their first day of nursery school pupils are immersed in an environment where all faiths are celebrated. The RE leader is highly skilled. She has a wealth of knowledge and is unreserved in her commitment to ensuring high quality provision of RE. Pupils have an understanding of the importance of RE. One pupil said, 'We need to know about everyone's faith because even though we are different, we are all equal and we are all important to God.' Leaders prioritise training and development for all staff. This means staff are well prepared to deliver the curriculum. The RE curriculum is well planned and has been designed to reflect the cultural makeup of the school. It relates to the pupils' everyday experiences, which means they have an indepth understanding of all major world religions. As a result, pupils make good progress in RE. Although pupils have a good understanding of all major world faiths, they do not have a deep enough understanding of Christianity as a world faith.

From the very start of a pupil's time at Boyne Hill, wellbeing is prioritised. Leaders have ensured that there is a wealth of support on offer to pupils and their families. As a result, some parents speak about how this has helped to make a difference to their lives.

Headteacher	Jane Davies
Inspector's name and number	Angela Wheatcroft 872





Statutory Inspection of Anglican and Methodist Schools (SIAMS) Report

St Peter's Church of England Middle School					
Address	Address 24 Crimp Hill, Old Windsor, Windsor. SL4 2QY				
Date of inspection	12-13 November 2019	Status of school	Voluntary aided middle deemed secondar Oxford Diocesan Schools Trust		
Diocese	Oxford	*	URN	141349	

Overall Judgement	How effective is the school's distinctive Christian vision, established and promoted by leadership at all levels, in enabling pupils and adults to flourish?	Grade	Good
Additional	The impact of collective worship	Grade	Good
Judgements	The effectiveness of religious education (RE)	Grade	Good

School context

St Peter's Church of England Middle School has 254 pupils on roll. The majority of pupils are of White British heritage. Very few pupils speak English as an additional language. The proportion of pupils who are considered to be disadvantaged is below national averages. The proportion of pupils who have special educational needs and/or disabilities is broadly in line with national averages. The school has recently increased the number of pupils who will be admitted to the school each year.

The school's Christian vision

"You yourselves like living stones are being built up," (I Peter 2:5) -valued by God, and a unique member of our school community. You will continue to build firm foundations for life in all its fullness—spiritually, academically, socially and emotionally, as this is at the heart of everything we do. We want you to become a wise, compassionate and responsible citizen in today's multi-faith modern Britain.

Key findings

- The passionate, inspirational leadership of the headteacher and his powerful commitment to the school's Christian vision and mission infuses all areas of this school. Combined with the effective work of his dedicated staff, this creates an environment which ensures that all are known, nurtured and included and this enables them to flourish.
- Deeply held values have a transformational impact on relationships, and the daily life of everyone in the school.
 This, along with strong pastoral care, which is overseen by a dedicated team and implemented by all staff, is highly valued by families and their children.
- Collaboration with schools in the local area to share successful leadership practice is emerging. This supports
 those schools and is helping St Peter's to move towards the next stage of its development.
- RE in the school is well planned enabling pupils to have a clear understanding and appreciation of Christianity and other faiths.
- Collective worship is a focal point for the whole school community to share and celebrate its Christian vision and values. It provides opportunity for celebration, reflection and inspiration in a clearly Christian context.

Areas for development

- Embed and further develop partnerships in the local area in order to share the school's effective practice. This will enable others to benefit from the school's experience and successes.
- Further enhance pupils' experience of collective worship and practice so that they can deepen their understanding of the varying ways in which Christians around the world worship.
- Develop the implementation of key resources relating to the teaching of Christianity throughout the school so that the RE curriculum is strengthened.

How effective is the school's distinctive Christian vision, established and promoted by leadership at all levels, in enabling pupils and adults to flourish?

Inspection findings

The headteacher is well supported by all staff and governors. He has a strong Christian commitment and a passion for inclusion, respect, and value for all members of the school community. At St Peter's, this creates a positive and supportive school environment in which all can flourish. The recently revised vision for the school is firmly rooted in the Bible and in gospel values and is embraced and understood by all. Through it, the school community is inspired to have care and concern for each other. It enables pupils and staff to thrive with each one feeling special and nurtured. Forgiveness and reconciliation are important in the school. This contributes to the calm and respectful environment in which pupils make positive choices about how they live and behave.

Staff have a good understanding of Church school distinctiveness. Governors work closely with leaders to maintain a planned system to monitor and evaluate the school's work, policies and Christian distinctiveness. Thus, effective strategic decisions are made about future developments. This includes the recent, important resolution to increase the size of the school. The headteacher ensures that where relevant, training is given to equip colleagues to become future Church school leaders. Areas to improve in the last inspection have been addressed.

The school's commitment to inclusion has led to bold ethical decisions in relation to its most vulnerable pupils. This has ensured that all pupils are given dignity and self-worth as children of God. One parent said, 'Staff at this school go out of their way for our children with their Christian loving and caring. It's as if Jesus has touched the school.' Parents welcome the way that the school prioritises character development and spiritual and moral values in addition to academic achievement. Staff, pupils and parents often use the words 'love' and 'family' when referring to the school community and this demonstrates the positive impact of the school's Christian vision.

Peer support for pupils is well developed at St Peter's. The school's Student Champions have been given training and support to work alongside fellow, sometimes vulnerable, students. This extends to new pupils on their induction programme. They have led collective worship when there is a focus on themes such as anti-bullying. The school has a strong commitment to the importance of wellbeing and good mental health throughout the school. Staff speak of their mutual support and how everyone offers time and care where needed. Everyone looks out for those who may be experiencing difficulty, and this helps to ensure that no one who is struggling goes unnoticed.

The school has an appropriate, broad, balanced and relevant curriculum as well as a range of extra-curricular activities. They are influenced by the school's Christian vision and values and recognise the uniqueness of everyone as a child of God. They ensure the well-rounded development and academic success of each pupil. Experiences across the school curriculum support pupils' spiritual development. Big questions are sometimes explored, and further plans for pupils to do this at a deeper level are being implemented.

Every member of the school community, whatever their background or circumstance, is treated with dignity and as an individual who is known and nurtured. Throughout the school there is a strong culture of embracing and respecting difference in its various forms. This is also promoted through the curriculum. In a discussion, one pupil said, 'At our school, we think it's really important that we let people just get on with being allowed to be who they are. Being different doesn't matter to us.'

Pupils articulate the importance of being able to express different views and opinions. They value times to explore and discuss issues sensitively and feel safe doing so in a culture of mutual respect. Pupils and parents say that bullying in any form is highly uncharacteristic of their experience of the school. They highlight that any problems which do arise are quickly and effectively resolved.

Reflecting the inclusive policies of the academy trust and the school's vision, the admissions policy underscores a mission to welcome and serve all families in the community. Members of the school are active in its community with pupils engaging in local events such as Remembrance. The school garden is a focal point for pupils, staff and parent volunteers. They work to grow produce, some of which is given to elderly neighbours at harvest time. Much is done by the school community in relation to local, national and global charities. This encourages compassion, generosity and an understanding of the need to respond where there are inequalities in the world. Ambitious Lent projects, which are run through the school house system, publicise and raise funds for specific causes. An annual Sleep Out

initiative was established by a pupil who had compassion and concern for the homeless. This raises funds for Windsor Homeless Project. It is also an example of how courageous advocacy can help to develop compassion, understanding and support for those in difficulty.

Retreat Days and visits to places of worship are well established in the school and effectively supported by a local Christian schools' worker. These enhance and develop pupils' experience of worship and ways in which Bible stories can be applied to modern life. Visits to the places of worship of a range of faiths is not yet established.

Collective worship is clearly rooted in the church calendar and the Bible. It is carefully planned to reflect the school's vision and values. Pupils have some involvement in the planning of collective worship and sometimes have leadership roles and read prayers or Bible passages. Occasions when individual pupils have contributed to worship by relating their own experiences have had a clear impact on the understanding and spiritual development of others. The more frequent use of liturgy needs to be developed.

RE is effectively led and taught by a specialist teacher. A planned curriculum, which is in line with the national expectations of the Church of England, enables pupils to gain a clear understanding of the importance of faith. Pupils develop a clear understanding of Christianity as a living faith. They talk about how they can express views and opinions confidently, safely and respectfully. Other world faiths are taught, helping pupils to compare, contrast and evaluate their own understanding of faith and spiritual matters.

The effectiveness of RE is Good.

Standards in RE are good, and well-planned learning activities promote pupil progress which is in line with other subjects. Marking and feedback is of a good quality, and work in books shows that pupils are making progress over time. Teaching promotes pupils' development of religious literacy. Effective assessment is in place and shows where pupils can further enhance their understanding of the subject. Monitoring of the subject, involving foundation governors, ensures that teaching and learning in the subject is good.

Headteacher	Andrew Snipp
Inspector's name and number	Peter Coates 937





Statutory Inspection of Anglican and Methodist Schools (SIAMS) Report

Clewer Green Church of England First School				
Address	Address Hatch Lane, Windsor, Berkshire, SL4 3RL			
Date of inspection	27 November 2019	Status of school Voluntary aided primary		y aided primary
Diocese	Oxford		URN	110022

Overall Judgement	How effective is the school's distinctive Christian vision, established and promoted by leadership at all levels, in enabling pupils and adults to flourish?	Grade	Good
Additional	The impact of collective worship	Grade	Good
Judgements	The effectiveness of religious education (RE)	Grade	Good

School context

Clewer Green Church of England VA is a first school with 287 pupils on roll. The majority of pupils are of White British heritage. Few pupils speak English as an additional language. The proportion of pupils who are considered to be disadvantaged is in line with national averages. The proportion of pupils who have special educational needs and/or disabilities is in line with national averages. The school serves two parishes and has pupils from several armed services families on roll.

The school's Christian vision

Every child has been blessed by God with unique potential. Our vision for Clewer Green is to inspire and nurture children in a safe, happy and caring Christian community, where everyone is valued and enjoys learning.

'I can do all things through him who strengthens me'

Philippians 4:13

Key findings

- The school's vision, underpinned by carefully chosen and theologically understood Christian values, is owned and lived out by all members of the school community. It drives all aspects of the school's work and as a result, all pupils and adults flourish.
- Well established links between school, church, families and local organisations create a community where all respect and care for each other and live well together.
- A strong culture of inclusion and welcome ensures all are treated with dignity and respect as people
 created in the image of God. It is a place where pupils, some with significant additional needs,
 experience fresh starts.
- Inclusive and invitational collective worship is central to the school day for all, regardless of their beliefs. Pupils aspire to be worship leaders and are keen to take even more responsibility for aspects of worship.
- As a result of high-quality teaching in religious education (RE) pupils develop a good understanding of Christianity and other world faiths and how the values are common to all. They are less aware of Christianity as a world-wide multi-cultural faith.

Areas for development

- Develop a rigorous monitoring and evaluation schedule of the school's Christian distinctiveness, involving staff and governors, to ensure that the school maintains its distinctive Christian ethos.
- Provide further opportunities for pupil involvement in worship to enhance spiritual development.
- Explore how the curriculum and wider partnerships can promote pupils' understanding of Christianity as a global faith.

How effective is the school's distinctive Christian vision, established and promoted by leadership at all levels, in enabling pupils and adults to flourish?

Inspection findings

Leaders at all levels, under the guidance of the headteacher, ensure that the community is a living testimony to its biblically founded vision and that all believe they 'can do all things through him who strengthens me'. (Philippians 4:13). The associated Christian values of love, courage, faith, respect and honesty are the foundation stones of this thriving Church school. The vision is well established and along with the clearly articulated values, has a significant impact upon the school's strategic direction. Governors' systems for monitoring and evaluation of standards are rigorous, although monitoring of the impact of the vision and Christian distinctiveness is less well developed. Governors accurately identify priorities and provide appropriate support and challenge. Adults benefit from personal and professional development that promotes their wellbeing and enables them to support pupils to achieve their best. The school successfully develops staff to lead in Church schools and in response to action points in the last inspection, has ensured that governors have undertaken a range of training resulting in greater awareness of important issues, including safeguarding.

Every pupil is nurtured and thrives. Individuality and diversity are welcomed and celebrated. Clewer Green is an inclusive school with a strong culture of welcome. Pupils, some with complex social and learning needs, and who have struggled at other schools, have second chances. They thrive as a result of the school's commitment to its vision. In living the vision, the school emphasises reconciliation and forgiveness, ensuring exclusion is rarely used. Several pupils and families have improved their wellbeing after moving to the school, enjoying success and security, sometimes for the first time. As one pupil affirmed, 'I feel at home here'.

Governors' spending priorities reflect and promote the school's Christian vision and are focused upon meeting the needs of each individual pupil so they can achieve their potential. They have prioritised funding to provide additional support for looked after pupils outside the classroom and outreach to vulnerable families. The curriculum provision is driven by the vision to raise pupils' aspirations as well as their achievements and inspire them to reach their potential. As a result, pupils are provided with essential core learning and a range of exciting enrichment activities. Academic progress is good, including for those pupils who are vulnerable or who have additional needs, because they are excited by their learning. They succeed in becoming independent, inquisitive and spiritually mature learners.

Being a community and living well together are strengths at Clewer Green. Pupils flourish with a range of leadership positions such as reading buddies, peer mediators and worship leaders. They have a strong sense of empowerment with the school council at the heart of much decision making and fund raising. Pupils are confident that they know who would help them if they had any problems, including talking to a friend: 'they could comfort me'. They say that bullying is rare. They are prepared to take the lead in challenging and regulating behaviour, reminding each other of the school's expectations to uphold Christian values. They identify the living out of the school's values in others, and nominate them for a special school council award. The school's Christian vision underpins the approach taken to promoting aspiration as well as celebrating success. Rewards systems place equal value upon effort and achievement.

The school's considerable range of charitable actions includes those initiated by pupils as well as adults. Each of the four 'houses' supports its own chosen charity and takes responsibility for regular fundraising events. Adults in the school community, including several parents, are excellent role models. They regularly raise funds for the school, the nearby hospice and national charities. Following this example, pupils independently organise sponsored events and sales, raising funds for school projects and local and global good causes. Supported by the local vicar, pupil groups make regular visits to a local care home. They put on musical and dance performances that delight the residents. As a result of this social action, pupils understand that they can support those in need through fundraising, personal action and prayer. Thus, the seeds of courageous advocacy are being sown in their hearts and spiritual and social development is nurtured. Relationships between the school, other local schools and the parish community are very strong. This is because these communities engage with each other. Several parents said they chose this school specifically because it promotes strong community links, especially with the church.

Collective worship is a strong expression of the school's Christian vision. It is often led by the local vicar who is a regular and welcome visitor. Worship is inclusive and attended by all adults in the school community as well as all pupils. It is based on Bible teachings and regularly gives time to reflect on Christian values. Church seasons, Anglican traditions and individual, local and more widespread needs are all encompassed. It is thoughtfully planned and regularly evaluated by the worship coordinator, the vicar and pupils from the worship leaders' group. This shapes worship planning. Pupils say they like leading and taking part in worship. Many, including those with a range of world faiths, apply for the coveted worship leader roles. Those selected take their positions very seriously. Others say they would like to be involved more. Worship services vary in style over the week and occasionally take place in church, which helps pupils to develop an appreciation that Christians worship in different ways. Pupils are comfortable in prayer and reflection because they recognise the value of both. They value the opportunities they have for prayer every day and describe feelings of calm and comfort they experience in the reflective garden and prayer corners. One pupil described how praying made her 'feel safe'. Pupils talk confidently about their response to worship and show age appropriate understanding of the Christian beliefs about the nature of God, as Father, Son and Holy Spirit.

RE teaching time and the balance of curriculum content meet all requirements for a church school. The newly adopted scheme of work promotes an enquiry-based approach. This, together with teachers' strong subject knowledge and skilled questioning inspires pupils and helps them articulate their thinking. Visits, such as to a Hindu temple, enhance learning and spiritual development. The contributions of pupils of various world religions in RE lessons helps pupils to understand some of what unites different faiths. Pupils are less aware of Christianity as an international and multi-cultural faith.

Clewer Green is an inclusive, nurturing school that encourages everyone to be aspirational. The vision makes a powerful difference to the lives of pupils and adults.

The effectiveness of RE is Good

Teaching, learning and progress in RE are good. RE is led by a dedicated and knowledgeable co-ordinator who shares good practice across the school. Leaders monitor standards accurately and rigorously and assessment is used consistently. Marking of work promotes good progress because teachers pose questions that lead to dialogue and deepen learning. Work in RE is effectively tailored to meet the needs of all children at the school. This enables all pupils, including those with additional needs, to flourish academically.

Headteacher	Martin Tinsley
Inspector's name and number	Lynne Thorogood 799



Agenda Item 9













Minutes for Pan-Berkshire SACRE Hub

4.00 - 5.15 pm 30 January 2020 Shute End, Wokingham

Attendance: David Taylor, Beth Rowland, Karen Butler, Christine Isles, Sue Elbrow, Karen Butler, Angela Hill, Anne Andrews

Apologies: Madeline Diver, Stephen Vegh, David Rees

Agenda:

- Minutes from meeting on 27 11 2019 agreed and all matters arising would be addressed in the agenda
- Progress on Westhill bid:
 - No further films have been sent for viewing yet, but SACRE has been assured that all films, including those still to be made will be ready by end of June. Dates for resource writing will not be set until all the films are received and this will probably be postponed until the autumn term. Writers could be recruited at the summer conference – see below.
 - Future venues and dates
 - Gurdwara in Slough waiting for date AA to chase
 - St Michael's Warfield 10 March Karen Butler to attend. As yet no teachers have volunteered.
 - Mosque in Tilehurst (NB change of venue) 7 February David Taylor, Mark Laynesmith and Beth Rowland to attend. Barbara Meaney (KS3 teacher) will also attend.
 - Mandir in Reading Karen Butler is following up
 - Slough Baptist 25 March Christine Isles to attend. As yet no teachers have volunteered.

ACTION: SACRE chairs to ask LA/clerk to send an email to schools advertising the opportunities to be involved in the filming. Please use this (or similar) wording:

As part of the Real People, Real Faith project run by the Pan-Berkshire SACRE hub, there is an opportunity to be part of the filmed interviews on 10 March from 4pm - 6pm at Warfield Church in Warfield, Bracknell and on 25 March from 4pm – 6pm at Slough Baptist Church.

We would love some teachers from KS1, 2 and 3 to join us to interview some of the community members. This will also give you an opportunity to make contacts with these communities that you might be able to use for building your own subject knowledge and for organising visits for your pupils.

If you would like to be involved (NB you will not need to appear in the film) please contact Anne Andrews on anne.andrews@oxford.anglican.org as soon as possible for details of the venues and the questions.













Summer 2020 conference:

Karen Butler has followed up with Easthampstead Park Conference Centre and they have a room for hire on 2 July 2020. The cost of the room is £150 and £22 per head for the buffet. As this seemed better value than the Holiday Inn at Winnersh, Karen will go ahead and book for 50 people. a guest list needs to be drawn up. Funding will come form the hub contributions. This will cost each SACRE about £210 and can be taken from the £900 each has paid into the fund. There should be no additional costs (unless the venue adds on lots of VAT – but this should still be in budget)

Budget – See attached

- Please note figures in red are either outstanding income or projected expenditure.
- o You will see that we have some room for expanding perhaps to take in a couple of extra venues if required (assuming Jerry isn't fed up with us by then!)

ACTION: Please check whether your SACRE contribution has been paid yet, and please chase if not.

ACTION: check my figures for accuracy and decide on any additional or alternative expenditure.

AOB:

- Shute End is no longer as convenient as it was for meetings, so it was suggested that we seek an alternative venue for our next meeting on 27 April. There were three venue suggestions:
 - Wokingham could host at Shinfield (not so easy for public transport)
 - Could Mark Laynesmith host at the uni in Reading?
 - Could Stephen Vegh host at Brakenhale?

ACTION: Mark Laynesmith and Stephen Vegh to enquire and respond

ACTION: Alternative venue suggestions welcomed from everyone (preferably in public transport range)

Members: West Berks - David Taylor; Reading - Mark Laynesmith; Wokingham - Stephen Vegh, Beth Rowland; Bracknell - Madeline Diver, Gareth Barnard; RBWM - Karen Butler; Slough -**Christine Isles, Sue Elbrow**

Advisers: West Berks, Reading and Slough - David Rees, Wokingham - Angela Hill; Bracknell & **RBWM – Anne Andrews**